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Fiscal and Management Control Board

Transportation Board Room
10 Park Plaza

May 1, 2017
MEETING MINUTES

Present:
Vice Chairman Steven Poftak, Director Lisa Calise (at 1:00 p.m.), Director Brian Lang, and Director Monica Tibbits-Nutt
Quorum Present:
Yes

Others Present:
John Englander, Brian Shortsleeve, Jeffrey Gonneville, Joanna Aalto, David Mohler, Janice Brochu, Ron Nickle, Nick Easley, Vincent Reina, Mike Abramo, Mark Fuller, David Mohler, Scott Bosworth and Owen Kane
PROCEEDINGS:
At the call of Vice Chair Steven Poftak, a meeting of the Fiscal and Management Control Board was called to order at 12:10 p.m. at the State Transportation Building, Transportation Board Room, 10 Park Plaza, Boston, Massachusetts.
Vice Chair Poftak opened up the public comment session.

The first speakers were Senator Joseph Boncore and Senator John Keenan who commented on outsourcing of bus maintenance.
Next, Louise Baxter of TRU and Maria Belen Power, Associate Director of Green Roots commented on outsourcing the call center. 

Next Steven Kaiser commented on a previous Green Line capacity presentation, on the lack of rapid transit schedules and Green Line safety.

 Next, was the approval of the minutes of March 24, 2017 and April 24, 2017.
On motion duly made and seconded, it was;
VOTED:  to approve the minutes of the March 24, 2017 meeting.
On motion duly made and seconded, it was;
VOTED:  to approve the minutes of April 24, 2017 meeting.
Vice Chair Poftak re-opened the public comment period to allow Representative Nick Collins to comment on outsourcing of bus maintenance.
Next, Vice Chair Poftak called upon Chief Administrator and Acting General Manager Brian Shortsleeve to present Agenda Item D, the Report from the Acting General Manager.  Mr. Shortsleeve updated the Board on the Fleet Management:  Zipcar Pilot; The RIDE Uber/Lyft Pilot; and Brink’s cash handling and management and March actuals, as set forth in the attached document labeled “GM Remarks, May 1, 2017.”  Discussion ensued.
Next, Vice Chair Poftak called upon Chief Operating Officer Jeffrey Gonneville to present Agenda Item E, the Report from the Chief Operating Officer.  Mr. Gonneville updated the Board on weekly reliability for rail and bus; daily locomotive availability and cancelations; coach availability; locomotive fleet at a glance; Locomotive Strategic Plan activities; ongoing locomotive recovery and overhaul programs and bridge strikes, as set forth in the attached presentation labeled “COO Remarks, May 1, 2017.”  Discussion ensued.
Vice Chair Poftak called upon Byron Lynn, Deputy Director of Policy and Analysis to present Agenda Item F – the FMCB Calendar.  Mr. Lynn reviewed upcoming agenda items with the Board, as set forth in the attached presentation labeled “FMCB Public Schedule.”  Discussion ensued.
Next, Vice Chair Poftak called upon Director of Flexible Contracting Nick Easley to present Agenda Item G, the Call Center Request for Proposals.   Mr. Easley reported that in October 2016 the MBTA received an innovation proposal that expressed interest in providing call center services currently performed by the Customer Communications Department.   Mr. Easley announced that the Selection Committee recommended the MBTA partner with GCS to operate a new centralized call center, as set forth in the attached presentation labeled “Call Center RFP Update, May 1, 2017.” General Manager Brian Shortsleeve contributed to the presentation.  Discussion ensued. 

Vice Chair Poftak noted that Agenda Item H, a General Engineering and  Consulting Service Agreement with LTK Engineering was deferred to a future meeting.
Next, Vice Chair Poftak called upon Chief Safety Officer Ron Nickle to present Agenda Item I, the Safety Quarterly Report.  Mr. Nickle updated the Board on the Workplace Safety Improvement Initiative; Regulatory Updates with Federal Transit Administration, Department of Public Utilities and Federal Railroad Administration; derailment prevention steps taken and ongoing and safety certifications, as set forth in the attached presentation labeled “MBTA Quarterly Safety Report, May 1, 2017.”  Discussion ensued.

Vice Chair Poftak called upon MassDOT’s Executive Director of Transportation Planning David Mohler to present Agenda Item J, the Kendall Square MOU.  Mr. Mohler said for the past year staff had worked with the City of Cambridge and the Cambridge Redevelopment Authority on an agreement that would provide for developer contributions to improve transit service to Kendall Square.  He said the parities were expected to execute the memorandum of understanding in early May, as set forth in the attached presentation labeled “The Kendall Square MOU, May 1, 2017.”  Discussion ensued.
Next, Vice Chair Poftak called upon Acting General Manager Brian Shortsleeve to begin Agenda Item K, State of Good Repair (SGR) Capital Spending.  Mr. Shortsleeve provided a brief overall update on capital spending and asked Assistant General Manager of Capital Oversight Joana Aalto to continue with the presentation.  Ms. Aalto updated the Board on capital spending for the first 10 months of  FY17 on specific projects and contracts, as set forth in the attached presentation labeled “FY17 State of Good Repair Spending Update, May 1, 2017.” Discussion ensued.
Next, Vice Chair Poftak called upon Chief Human Resources Officer Janice Brochu to present Agenda Item L, the Human Resources Quarterly Update.  Ms. Brochu updated the Board on the Payroll Reduction Program(s); Time to Hire and  Critical Hires; Absence Management and Third Party Administrator; and the HR Strategic Plan and Compensation, as set forth in the attached presentation labeled “Human Resources Workforce & Strategy Q1 CY-2017 Update, May 1, 2017.”  Discussion ensued. 
On motion duly made and seconded, it was by roll call;
Vice Chair Poftak
Yes

Director Calise
Yes
Director Lang
Yes

Director Tibbits-Nutt
Yes

VOTED:  
To enter into Executive Session for a discussion of strategy related to   
litigation, security, collective bargaining and real estate at 2:30 p.m.
Documents relied upon for this meeting:
GM Remarks, May 1, 2017
COO Report, May 1, 2017
Minutes of March 24, 2017

Minutes of April 24, 2017

FMCB Calendar
Call Center RFP Update, May 1, 2017
MBTA Quarterly Safety Report, May 1, 2017
The Kendall Square MOU, May 1, 2017
FY17 State of Good Repair Spending Update, May 1, 2017

Human Resources Workforce & Strategy Q1 CY-2017 Update, May 1, 2017
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Ten Park Plaza, Suite 3910, Boston, MA 02116
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